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Key points which comprise a
successful  conference
(currently 33 points)
[tta_listen_btn]
I’m going to take this opportunity to reflect on the many
conferences I have attended and what I have actually got out
of them. If it is a specialist subject that is dear to your
heart, you will be going from famine to feast. Instead of too
few  people  to  talk  with,  you  have  too  many.  You  hear
interesting conversations when you pass a group of people and
could butt in without giving offense. Magic.

This coming Sunday’s conference is called AV13 which takes
place in Milton Keynes which some of you may remember as a
completely newly built town. The hotel is called the Leonardo
and there is a conference room attached. I much prefer to be
accommodated in the venue if I can, because so much of the
meaningful  exchanges  happen  over  breakfast  or  outside  the
conference schedule and you miss this if you have to get into
your car and drive somewhere else.

# Signage – you as organiser may be perfectly familiar with
the surroundings of the event but remember that some people
are driving some distance and are unfamiliar with the area.
I’m not saying you ask the AA for signs but at least you can
put up temporary signs on bits of wood hammered into the
ground with an arrow on saying ‘conference this way’. If you
give a post code reference, check that it actually leads you
to where you need to be. Some in rural areas are large and not
up to date.

# About parking signs. Please have them installed well before
the event starts and also where the toilets are because this
is a person’s first need when they have come a long way. I
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repeat if you are from outside it is not immediately obvious
where  you  drive  to.  If  it  is  paid  parking  then  say  so
beforehand.

#  Being  greeted.  This  is  not  an  optional  extra.  There’s
nothing worse then stepping into a room where things are going
on and being ignored. You need a person at the door whose job
is to greet people. They do not have to know everything they
just need a smile on their face and the ability to point to
the reception desk.

# Tea and coffee. If this welcome can be dispensed by a happy
smiling person, this is a great bonus as some of the visitors
will have had to come quite a distance and left too early in
the morning for more than a snatch of breakfast.

# Studying the program. You will probably be more interested
in some items than others. The time to plan your day is
beforehand so that if you need to speak to someone at length
and in private, you can choose one of the talks that are not
so relevant for you, excellent though that talk may be.

# Conferences should start at the advertised time. That means
that if the conference is due to start at 9:30 in the morning,
at 9:30  in the morning you the chair say ‘good morning
everybody, I’m delighted to see you’. If you start 5 minutes
late and there are 100 people there, you have wasted 8 hours
of  the  audience’s  time.  If  there  is  a  reason  why  the
conference starts late then give the reason and apologize.

If you were catching a bus, you arrive a couple of minutes
before the stated departure time, you do not turn up at the
advertised departure time. So, come on people, let’s have
some consideration and common sense.

# I have heard chairmen say, ‘let’s just give a few minutes to
those who arrive late.’  Why? What about the convenience of
people  who  have  troubled  to  arrive  on  time.  Do  they  get
respect? The protocol is to start on time and if you arrive



late then you will miss the first few minutes and in order to
gain the information you can either look at the replay or
inquire of other people.

# I can say that I’ve been to good conferences, and bad
conferences. The bad ones are those without the discipline of
timekeeping but having said that, things are much better these
days,  partly  because  part  the  conference  is  also  being
streamed and the expectations need to be met.

# The formula of 40 minutes per speaker is okay if the subject
is directly relevant to you and it is delivered in a lively
matter. It is positively painful to listen to someone who has
given the same talk 37 times and it is delivered automatically
without enthusiasm. When I give a talk,which is quite seldom I
must admit, I never give the same talk twice and thus keep it
fresh. There are so many high quality videos on any topic so
unless the speaker is up to their game they will bore the
audience.

# A speaker should know that he/she does not have the job of
delivering all their subject matter in one lump. His duty is
to deliver meaningful content to the audience in chewable
sizes. I detest the practice of when speakers see that their
allotted time is coming to an end, act as if it was the last
time they’re going to appear on the planet, and speak faster
and faster and say ‘ I don’t have time for that slide’. They
just lose the audience.

# There is a problem with making too many points. Supposing
you make the most valuable and pertinent point in the whole
world. The mind of the recipients will be so occupied and
intrigued that they will miss the next 3 points. The audience
then do what I call ‘pond skating’. The speaker needs to be
sensitive to the effect of their words. Please do not just
speak into thin air. I honestly think that some itinerant
speakers are so jet lagged that they forget which country they
are in, never mind which town.



# Dear speakers please use the time to share what you really
believe. if you do not believe it, you will not have the
appropriate carrier wave and people will not be interested in
what you have to say. I would rather listen to someone with a
poor delivery manner who really believes in what he or she is
saying, than someone with immaculate delivery who is just
saying something for self advertising and show. You need to
walk your talk otherwise the audience will pick it up in no
time flat. I know within a few seconds if I am going to find
the  speaker  interesting.  Think  entrainment  and  quantum
entanglement

# How to stop speakers who go over time. I do not find this
happens much these days. At the recent Better Way Conference
in Bath last year the chairman had the habit of walking across
the stage to the speaker about two minutes before the end of
the allotted time. People got the message, but some have to be
shut off by saying things like ‘thank you very much for your
time’. It can be done perfectly politely but firmly. Not to do
so shows lack of respect for the next speaker.

# Buffet lunches. I know this is a small point but to avoid
the formation of long queues and especially if the tables are
densely packed with food, move the tables out from the side
wall so people can approach them from both sides and thus
double the number of people that can be served during this
precious lunch break.

# Whilst on the topic of food, put bins around the place and
if  the  plates  are  not  disposable  place  some  tables  to
accommodate them. The point is that the organizers should be
available  for  the  audience,  and  not  running  around  doing
things they did not have the foresight to do previously.

# Promoters and organizers please, please check all equipment
before, well before, the first speaker comes on. There is
nothing worse than seeing people fiddling around for five
minutes, us viewing various inappropriate formats on the PC of



the lecturer and finally mumbling and apology having wasted 10
minutes  of  the  audience’s  time.  That  is  professional  bad
manners.

# If the meeting is to be streamed (on zoom or Skype) then
please greet the audiences even thought they are virtual as
they have paid some money and are just as important as those
lucky enough to attend. Zoom has the capacity to show where
people are calling in from by using the chat box. Ask people
at the beginning to say where they are from. It does make the
virtual viewers feel more included.

# Speakers should make themselves available after the talk.
Stand in a conspicuous position so that people who did not
quite understand what you had to say, can inquire.

# Now about question time, precious minutes allocated for Q
and A after the formal part of the talk has finished. The
chairman does not have to start with a long question of his
own, fearing that silence will ensure if he does not, and in
an attempt to fill the vacuum. There is nothing wrong with a
few minutes silence while people compose their questions. We
are  all  grown-ups  and  capable  of  raising  our  hand  and
speaking.

Questioners, keep to the rule, one person one question. I have
heard someone who packaged three questions in one and that is
just  an  abuse  of  time.  If  there  are  many  people  in  the
audience, and you have spoken, you have used your allocation
of time so give the space to somebody else. though if you have
a brief comment to back up someone else’s comment then that
would be in order.

# It is also good manners of the chairperson to repeat the
question of someone in the audience. With the exception of a
very large hall, there is no time for assistants to run around
with microphones and give the microphone to a person who will
probably be in the middle of a row.



#  ‘Just one more question’.  For some devilish reason, the
most complicated and abstract question happens at the end of a
Q and A. It will take half an hour to answer.  Please have
some consideration for timing and if you want to know the
meaning of life phrase the question in a concise manner and
don’t dump a huge task on the speaker.  It may be better to
end the session slightly before the allotted time rather than
run over and try to cram too much in.  The ideal question is a
‘wind down’ question with a touch of humor perhaps.

# Speakers have to be very strict with people who hog too much
of their time afterwards. I have witnessed a certain type of
middle-aged lady from across the pond shall we tactfully say,
who thinks they have a right to monopolize the speaker for as
long as it’s convenient for them. The speaker can see out of
the corner of his eye other people in the queue but cannot
shut her up. Again, ‘one person, one point’ should be the
protocol and if they want to make further points then have a
card with your email address on so they can write to you. The
speaker  should  also  have  a  business  card.  It  is  not  so
effective  if  you  as  speaker  say  ‘contact  me  via  the
organisers’.

# Sound systems. There is a benefit to getting a professional
company to come in. I know it’s costs money but they know what
they are doing, having done work in various types of acoustic
situations. For example placing too speakers far apart does
leave a hole in the middle. Turning up one speaker too loud is
painful. It’s better to have more air moved at lower volume by
utilizing more units.



# Microphones. Even microphones need maintenance. They have
batteries that need to be kept charged. Bad contacts cause a
crackle. Do not assume that because a microphone worked last
time it will work this time, and I am not referring so much to
wired microphones but anything wireless.

# Screens. I went to a conference last weekend and there were
bright sky lights shining directly on the right side of the
screen with a result that the audience could not see the
screen properly and we, being British, did not complain and
suffered a diminution of quality. I always stand up and say
anything that needs to be said and people thank me afterwards.

# Oh and make sure that everyone can actually see the screen.
Trying it beforehand, at the back of the hall, and making sure
that the text and graphs are able to be seen. I have witnessed
someone with a 2 meter by 2 meter screen with an audience of
200 and it was just too small. If you are taking money off
people then you have to give them service. Yes?

# Doors opening and closing – it can be very irritating when
someone comes in late especially if the door is not at the
back. You need someone, a helper, to help people to come in
quietly and  unobtrusively. I have been places where people
are  talking  loudly  in  the  kitchen,  cleaning  up  etc.  and
forget  that their voices can be heard clearly.

# Please decide how you are going to remember the detail when
there will be far more than can be retained especially if the
material is new. I would have thought that bullet point notes
would  be  a  good  memory  jogger.  Having  said  that,  most
conferences are recorded and so you can play them back if you
have the time but my experiences that most people do not. Let
us take this hypothesis:

#  You  are  present  to  learn  certain  things  to  move  your
development forward. You will neither understand or remember
everything. You can be sure that the right thoughts will jump



out at you because you are ready to receive them in other
words the sperm is ready to fertilize the egg. You will have
no idea of the subject matter beforehand. It could be not what
it said but who says it and how it is said. I guarantee you
will not know or be aware of the lesson before it comes.
Virtually anything can trigger the brain. When you return home
write as much down as you can otherwise the memories will
fade, especially new and unfamiliar material.

#  Dealing  with  people’s  bad  manners.  I  have  been  at
conferences where people whisper to each other typically in
front of me, or otherwise detract from your attention. It is
quite within protocol to tap the person on the shoulder and
say  ‘excuse  me  would  you  mind  not  talking  during  the
presentation, I can hear you clearly and it is disturbing’.

# Women with babies. Oh my goodness I can record half a dozen
conferences where people have bought their very young children
along expecting them to be quiet. Stewards should turn away
such people. To the mother, a crying baby is part of bringing
up a child but to other people it is a nuisance and really
detracts the audience from paying full attention. I have even
heard this in a church in Finland where a woman bought along
three young children and they moved around and talked the
whole time while an  organ recital was in progress. These
people should be escorted out.

# EVERYONE should have a form of identification for example a
business card. There is nothing worse than scribbling down
your name and contact number on a piece of paper when it will
inevitably  be  lost  or  forgotten.   With  ID,  try  to  avoid
embarrassment of the lame excuse ‘oh I’ve given my last card
away’ or ‘I have got one somewhere’.  It makes you look like
an amateur.

#  Bringing your own material. If you, as a delegate, wish to
publicize literature on any topic, an event, a Blog, a meeting
to be held in the future  or even selling something then clear



it  with  the  organiser  well  beforehand  and  don’t  risk
alienating them by setting up anything on the fly even on a
table or chair. They do not have time to discuss such things
at the actual event so the response is more likely to be
sympathetic if you approach them before the day.

ZOOMED!   Watch this space for the definitive guide to ZOOM
meetings
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